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SOUTHAMPTON CITY COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 
17 NOVEMBER 2010 

 
Present: 

The Mayor, Councillor Cunio 
The Sheriff, Councillor Matthews 
Councillors Baillie, Ball, Barnes-Andrews, Bogle, Burke (Minutes 54-58 only), 
Capozzoli, Mrs Damani, Daunt, Dean, Dick, Drake, Fitzhenry (Minute 57(ii) 
onwards), Fuller, Furnell, Hannides, Harris, Holmes, Jones, Kolker, Letts, Mead 
(Minute 57(ii) onwards), McEwing, Morrell, Moulton, Norris, Odgers, Osmond, 
Parnell, Payne, Rayment, Samuels, Slade, Smith, Sollitt, Stevens, Vinson, Thomas, 
Turner, Walker, Wells, Willacy, P Williams, Dr R Williams and White 
 

54. APOLOGIES  
 
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors Fitzgerald and Marsh-
Jenks. 
 

55. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the Special Council and Council Meetings held on 15th 
September 2010 be approved and signed as correct records. 
 

56. ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE MAYOR AND LEADER  
 
1. Commonwealth Games and Special Olympics 
 
The Mayor welcomed Max Brick, winner of a Gold Medal in Synchro 3 metre 
springboard diving at the recent Commonwealth Games held in Delhi, Chris Mears, 
who came 4th in this event, together with their Diving Coach, Lindsay Fraser. The Mayor 
also welcomed the Gold medal winner in the Long Jump at the Special Olympics in 
Poland, Wayne Taylor. On behalf of the Council, the Mayor congratulated them on their 
achievements and presented them each with an award and a certificate in recognition 
of their outstanding success. 
 
2. New Chief Executive 
 

The Mayor welcomed Alistair Neill as the Council’s new Chief Executive to his first 
meeting of the Council.  
 
3. Mayor’s Charity Ball 
 

The Mayor reminded Members that her Charity Ball would take place on Friday 28 
January at 7pm with a Reception in the Art Gallery followed by Dinner in Southampton 
Guildhall.  Further information and booking forms could be obtained from the Mayor’s 
Office.  
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57. DEPUTATIONS, PETITIONS AND PUBLIC QUESTIONS  
 

(i) The Council received a deputation from Val Abbot concerning rent cards and 
the location of pay point for the Weston Tower Block; 

 
NOTE: Councillor Drake declared a personal interest in the above matter, as a Council 
tenant, and remained in the meeting during the consideration of the matter. 

 
(ii) The Council received a deputation together with a petition from Anna 

Matthews concerning a safe road crossing on Chapel Road. 
 

58. EXECUTIVE BUSINESS  
 
The report of the Leader of the Council was submitted, setting out the details of the 
business undertaken by the Executive (copy of report circulated with agenda and 
appended to signed minutes). 
 
The Leader and the Cabinet made statements and responded to Questions. 
 
The following questions were then submitted in accordance with Council Procedure 
Rule 11.1: 
 

1. Street Promotions 
 

Question from Councillor Vinson to Councillor Smith  
 
Would the Leader please outline the procedure for approval of commercial 
promotions in the City Centre? 
 
Answer: 
 
I am advised that there is no legal requirement for approval of commercial 
promotions in the City Centre which do not involve the sale of goods or placing 
of objects on the highway.  
 
The background is:  
For street trading purposes, the Above Bar pedestrian precinct is a consent 
street (limited to flowers and newspapers only); Guildhall Square is a consent 
street, and the rest in the city centre, are prohibited streets. The City Centre 
Manager has encouraged activities, especially in the area by the Bargate, which 
have included the distribution of free samples; these are not classed as street 
trading.  
 
Street trading is the sales of goods (selling or exposing or offering for sale of any 
article), unless exempt, which includes:  

• pedlars with pedlars certificates (from the Police)  

• statutory or charter markets or fairs 

• news vendors 

• trading at shop premises or in a street adjoining shop premises as part of 
their business 
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• trading by roundsmen 

• anything authorised by Part VIIA of the Highways Act 1980 (objects, 
structures, recreation or refreshment on the highway) 

• authorised charitable collections 
 
The promotional activities by the Bargate (together with the markets promoted by 
the city centre manager there and in Above Bar precinct) are subject to consent 
under Part VIIA of the Highways Act 1980, Other promotions, such as the 
distribution of free samples, don’t need permission. If the highway is obstructed, 
the Police would be able to take appropriate action. The distribution of handbills 
advertising businesses, entertainments etc “to the annoyance of passengers” is 
dealt with by a 1907 bye-law, a copy is available on request. Additionally, the 
Control of Pollution Act 1974 places a prohibition on the use of amplification for 
advertising purposes. 
 

2. Council Rent 
 
Question from Councillor Payne to Councillor Baillie 
 
With the Government proposing Council Rents to rise to up to 80 per cent of full 
market rate, can the Cabinet Member tell Council what the average weekly 
Council rent in Southampton would be, and does he believe this is affordable for 
tenants? 
 
Answer: 
 
For 2011/12, the Council has recently been advised that the current rent 
restructuring arrangements that have applied since April 2002 will continue to 
apply for a further year.  It is expected that any longer term changes would be 
announced as part of the wider changes to council housing finance, which are 
expected to be published early in the new year. 
 
Until we receive these details it remains to be clarified whether the higher rent 
levels will apply to council rents, whether the higher rents would apply to all 
tenants, or whether the change would be made when tenancies change, and the 
degree to which individual social landlords can make their own decisions on 
setting rents at “up to 80% of market rent.” It is not possible therefore to say what 
the future rent levels for Southampton City Council tenants will be. 
 

3. Black History Month 
 
Question from Councillor Dr R Williams to Councillor Smith 
 
Will the Leader of the Council join with me in complimenting the achievements of 
this year’s Black History Month in Southampton? 
 
Answer: 
 
Yes 

 
4. Traffic on Itchen Bridge 
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Question from Councillor Drake to Councillor Dean 
 
What action is the Cabinet Member taking to help prevent traffic coming to an 
almost complete standstill across the Itchen Bridge and into the City Centre for 
hours on end, as happened on 8th November, when cruise liners are visiting the 
City? 
 
 
Answer: 
 
The Network Rail closure of Central Bridge for essential maintenance has had 
an impact on the flow of traffic in this area of the City with a number of motorists 
diverting along Canute Road past Dock Gate 4.  
 
When there are liners in port, they traditionally discharge passengers between 
09:00 and 11:00. At weekends this is not a problem, but during the week, these 
vehicles can extend the peak hour and create limited traffic congestion for traffic 
entering the City on the Itchen Bridge. 
 
The 8th November was exceptional in so much as there were four liners in the 
port of which three are amongst the worlds biggest. One cruise liner was not 
able to depart the night before due to weather conditions resulting in the Queen 
Mary located in the wrong berth. There was confusion for arriving passengers 
with ABP having to stop and direct each vehicle to the correct Dock gate within 
their site. This created a back up onto the public highway that we were unable to 
clear through our traffic control computer, or by additional resources at the toll 
booths on the bridge. 
 
When Central Bridge re-opens next year, the potential for this type of problem 
will reduce. 
 
Cruise passenger growth is forecast to double within the next 10 to 20 years 
according to the Port Masterplan recently published by ABP.  In addition traffic 
growth from non port activity growth will see a 50% growth in trips into and out of 
the City Centre over the period of the Local Development Framework.  The City 
Council and ABP are currently undertaking a port Transport Assessment.  This is 
an extensive study looking at the scheme needed to alleviate the causes of 
congestion.  The City Council is also in discussion with ABP and the cruise 
industry leaders to identify how such scheme might be funded particularly in light 
of a reduced Local Transport Plan settlement. 
 
Initial results from the study are showing that the Dock Gate 4 junction and the 
new Ocean Terminals processing capacity are areas that need detailed 
investigation.    
 
Last year when there was a particularly busy cruise weekend the City Council 
paid for all buses in the city to be free.  As a result 60,000 additional trips were 
made by local resident by bus over that weekend alone.  The result was that the 
network was able to cope.  This illustrates that part of the solution to this issue 
also involves needing to bring about a significant modal shift away from the 
private car.  The new Local Transport Plan will be seeking approval in March 
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next year at which time the raft of measures currently being considered will be 
set out in a 4 year implementation plan. 
 

5. Private Sector picking up Council jobs 
 
Question from Councillor Bogle to Councillor Smith 
 
Which areas of the private sector are expected to pick up the loss of Council jobs 
in Southampton over the next 4 years? 
 
Answer:  
 
The following areas of the private sector are expected to bring new jobs to the 
city: 

•••• Leisure/hospitality sector: through a number of development schemes 
in the planning/construction pipeline (such as the Sea City Museum, the 
new Premier Inn at West Quay and the community and conference centre 
at Eastpoint) as well as future plans such as development of the former 
Tyrell and Green site.  

•••• Retail and hospitality sector: through Costco, which is proposing an 
outlet on land released by BAT at Shirley and the Watermark West Quay 
scheme, to be completed by the end of 2014. 

•••• Marine engineering: Griffon Hoverworks has recently announced plans 
to expand and locate at Merlin Quay and the Council is working hard to 
progress the employment site at Centenary Quay.  

•••• Knowledge economy: through the recently opened Ocean Village 
Innovation Centre and Southampton University’s plans for a Centre of 
Marine Excellence at Boldrewood Campus which will provide not only 
highly skilled jobs but also employment opportunities in support activities. 

•••• Offices: A number of schemes are ready to proceed but depend upon 
securing tenants before proceeding. 

•••• Construction: through all of these projects along with proposed house 
building projects and the Estate Regeneration Programme. 

 
6. Sharing Services with other Local Authorities 

 
Question from Councillor Bogle to Councillor Smith 
 
What services are being considered for 'sharing' with other local authorities like 
Portsmouth and what are the potential savings estimates at this stage? 
 
Answer:  
 
All opportunities for joint working with neighbouring local authorities and other 
partners are being systematically explored by this administration to ensure that 
all those who live, work, visit and study in Southampton receive the services they 
need in the most cost effective way. 

 
7. Redundancy arrangements 
 

Question from Councillor Bogle to Councillor Moulton 
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How will the Council hold on to its best staff in a redundancy situation? 
 
Answer: 
 
This will be a difficult period for everyone affected by the proposals. The Council 
is committed to reducing the impact of the 2011/12 budget proposals on staff 
wherever possible, and will take practical steps to avoid compulsory 
redundancies through the Council’s Employment Stability Policy and Guidelines. 
 
Wherever possible the Council will seek to redeploy displaced staff, giving 
people the chance to take on a new role within the organisation. The Council will 
ensure that the associated selection processes are consistent, fair and 
transparent, ensuring that the right people are recruited to the right job.  
 
Where it is not possible to provide a redeployment opportunity, there is the firm 
commitment to offer support and guidance at all stages of the process through: 

•••• Engaging with, and providing, a dedicated point of contact for those at risk 
of redundancy to advise on redeployment and job search support,  

•••• Relevant support workshops, providing advice on applying for jobs, CV 
compilation, interview techniques, and local recruitment opportunities, 

•••• Collaboration with external agencies that provide employment support, 
such as Job Centre Plus, and other local employers to make them aware 
of SCC employees available to fill their existing or forthcoming vacancies 
and to retain good staff within the city. 

 
 
8. Housing Waiting List 

 
Question from Councillor Bogle to Councillor Baillie 
 
How many people on the Council waiting list are under 35? 
 
Answer: 
 
As of November 2010 there are 3050 single people on the Council’s Housing List 
who are waiting for social housing who are 35 years of age or under. 
 
 

9. Special Constables 
 
Question from Councillor Vinson to Councillor Moulton 
 
How many Special Constables are currently taking advantage of the Executive’s 
Council Tax Discount?   How many of these have signed up as Special 
Constables after the introduction of the discount? 
 
Answer: 
 
The first Council Tax Discounts for Special Constables were awarded in May 
2010, when a total of 32 were granted. 
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By the end of the October 2010, the number Council Tax Discounts awarded to 
Special Constables had risen by 5 to 37. 

 
10.  Neighbourhood Watch 
 

Question from Councillor Vinson to Councillor P Williams 
 
Can the Cabinet Member confirm that in order to establish a Neighbourhood 
Watch scheme one third of all the residents in a street are required to sign up? 
 
Answer: 
 
In advance of this question I have spoken to a number of residents involved with 
Neighbourhood Watch. There are lots of good examples of how residents across 
the City have got more people involved in Neighbourhood Watch. One such 
resident in Mayfield Road, just around the corner from you, was bustling with 
stories of how she has got people in her road signed up to Neighbourhood 
Watch. She wants to go further and get more students involved.   
  
The Council and its partners are working on being as flexible as possible with 
regards to the setting up of Neighbourhood Watch schemes. Some roads such 
as Hill Lane have more than one scheme in them. The Council also wants to 
help residents getting involved with setting up a scheme. 

 
11. Closure of Whitehaven Lodge 
 

Question from Councillor McEwing to Councillor White 
 
Can the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health advise full Council 
what is going to happen to Whitehaven Lodge when all the residents are forced 
out? 

 
Answer: 
 
Once residents have all been helped to move on from Whitehaven in a fully 
supported way, the building will be appropriately secured and arrangements 
made to dispose of the site. 
 
 

12. Future use of Whitehaven Lodge 
 
Question from Councillor McEwing to Councillor White 
 
Can the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health advise full Council if 
Solent University is still interested in using Whitehaven Lodge building for 
students based at their academy in Redbridge? 
 
Answer: 
 
I and my officers have, as already stated in Full Council in response to an earlier 
question, no knowledge of any interest in the site by Solent. 
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13. Primary School Places review 
 
Question from Councillor Barnes-Andrews to Councillor Holmes 
 
Can you please provide an update of the Primary School places review? 
 
Answer:  
 
Pre-statutory consultation on proposals to increase the number of primary school 
places in the city ended last year.  Further talks with schools have resulted in 
statutory proposals to add extra school places in 20 primary sector schools 
across Southampton between Sept 2011 and 2015. 
 
These statutory proposals will be considered by Cabinet on 22 November. If 
approved they will be published shortly after this. 

 
59. MOTIONS  

 
(a) Empty Properties 
 
Councillor Drake moved and Councillor Slade seconded:- 

 
“This Council urges the Executive to develop and implement a clear strategy, 
including the use of Empty Dwelling Management Orders, to bring empty properties 
in the city back into use.” 
 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE MOTION WAS DECLARED LOST 
 
RESOLVED that the motion be not approved. 
 
 
(b) Best Value 
 
Councillor Stevens moved and Councillor Bogle seconded:- 

 
“This Council will extract the best value from its commercial/private partners and 
contractors.” 
 
Amendment moved by Councillor Moulton and seconded by Councillor Parnell: 
 
AMENDMENT 

 
In the first paragraph, 1st line, delete the word “extract” and replace with “achieve” 

 
AMENDED MOTION TO READ: 
 
“This Council will achieve the best value from its commercial/private partners and 
contractors.” 
 

 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDMENT WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED  
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UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE MOTION AS AMENDED WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED  
 
RESOLVED that the motion as amended be approved. 
 
 
(c) Restorative Justice 
 
Councillor Turner moved and Councillor Sollitt seconded:- 
 
“This Council will work closely with the Police and magistrates to encourage and 
facilitate the use of Restorative Justice in Southampton. The Council also supports 
the principle of Restorative Justice and the development of a coherent programme 
of implementation particularly in cases involving young offenders.” 
 
Amendment moved by Councillor P. Williams and seconded by Councillor Holmes: 
 
AMENDMENT 
 
In the 1st line, after the words “This Council” delete the words “will work closely with 
the Police and magistrates”  
 
and replace with “works closely with its partners and key stakeholders” 
 
In the 3rd line, after the words “Restorative Justice”, delete the rest of the sentence 
 
and replace with “providing the victim has given consent.”   

 
AMENDED MOTION TO READ: 
 
“This Council works closely with its partners and key stakeholders to encourage and 
facilitate the use of Restorative Justice in Southampton. The Council also supports 
the principle of Restorative Justice providing the victim has given consent.” 
 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDMENT WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED 
 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE MOTION AS AMENDED WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED 
 
RESOLVED that the motion as amended be approved. 
 

 
(d) Houses in Multiple Occupation 

 
With the consent of the meeting Councillor Vinson altered and moved his motion 
and Councillor Letts seconded:-  
 

 
“This Council urges the City's three members of Parliament and the Leaders of all 
three political groups on the Council to write to the Government Minister responsible 
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for revoking of the Use Class Order introduced by the previous Government to 
assist neighbourhoods adversely affected by excessive concentrations of Houses in 
Multiple Occupation. In this letter they should express clear opposition to this 
change in Policy and state our reasons. 
  

 In addition we urge our local Members of Parliament to sign the Early Day Motions 
tabled on this subject. 
 

This Council also resolves to work with residents to progress, in the context of the 
Local Development Framework, measures to strengthen the ability to manage 
excessive concentration of HMOs.” 

 

Amendment moved by Councillor Dean and seconded by Councillor Capozzoli: 
 
AMENDMENT 

 
In the first paragraph, 1st line, after the words “This Council” delete the rest of the 
paragraph and add the words “welcomes the Coalition Government’s new planning 
guidance regarding Houses of Multiple Occupation.” 
 
In the second paragraph, 1st line, after the words “This Council” delete the words 
“also resolves to work with residents to progress”  
 
And replace with “resolves to progress” 
 
At the end of the second paragraph delete the full stop and add the words “by 
working with residents, with the City’s two universities, developers, investment 
landlords and other partners, carrying out targeted enforcement and using powers 
under legislation such as the Housing Act.” 
 
Add a third paragraph to read “The Council also welcomes the Executive’s 
announcement to pursue the option of an Article 4 Direction in Southampton.” 
 
AMENDED MOTION TO READ: 
 
“This Council welcomes the Coalition Government’s new planning guidance 
regarding Houses of Multiple Occupation. 
 
This Council resolves to progress, in the context of the Local Development 
Framework, measures to strengthen the ability to manage excessive concentrations 
of HMOs by working with residents, with the City’s two universities, developers, 
investment landlords and other partners, carrying out targeted enforcement and 
using powers under legislation such as the Housing Act.  

 

The Council also welcomes the Executive’s announcement to pursue the option of 
an Article 4 Direction in Southampton.” 

 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDMENT WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED 
 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE MOTION AS AMENDED WAS DECLARED 
CARRIED 
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RESOLVED that the motion as amended be approved. 
 

NOTE: Councillor Dr R. Williams declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the 
above matter as a private sector landlord and left the meeting during the consideration 
of the matter.  
 
 

60. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS TO THE CHAIRS OF COMMITTEES OR THE 
MAYOR  
 
It was noted that no questions to the Chairs of Committees or the Mayor had been 
received. 
 

61. APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES, SUB-COMMITTEES AND OTHER BODIES  
 
It was noted that no changes had been made to the appointments to Committees, Sub-
Committees or Other Bodies. 
 

62. LICENSING ACT 2003 - TRIENNIAL REVIEW OF STATEMENT OF LICENSING 
POLICY  
 
The report of the Solicitor to the Council was submitted seeking the adoption of a 
revised Licensing Policy (copy of the report circulated with the agenda and appended to 
signed minutes). 
 
Amendment moved by Councillor Dr R. Williams and seconded by Councillor Cunio:- 
 
AMENDMENT TO RECOMMENDATION 
 
Add a final recommendation to read “(iii) That Councillors be informed of licensing 
applications in their wards in the same manner as is currently the case for planning 
applications.” 
 
UPON BEING PUT TO THE VOTE THE AMENDMENT WAS DECLARED LOST 
 
RESOLVED that the revised Statement of Licensing Policy as attached at Appendix 1 
to the report be approved. 
  
 

63. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY - SUMMARY OF CALL-IN ACTIVITY  
 
It was noted that there had not been any use of the call-in procedure over the last six 
months. 
 

 


